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Clean Energy Partnership

April 20, 2006
Those present:

Mr. Pat Foley, Ph.D.
Ms. Karley Barnes

Mr. Barry Williams

Dr. Andras Goudy

Ms. Veronica Richardson
LOCATION:  Delaware Economic Development Office (“DEDO”), Large Conference Room, Richardson & Robbins Complex, 99 Kings Highway in Dover, Delaware.

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 9:05 A.M. by Ms. Karley Barnes. 

The meeting began with the distribution of comments that were e-mailed to our office by members that were unable to attend the meeting.
It was stated that because there have been staff changes since the last meeting was held, the present staff was unsure of how the meeting proceeded last time and we would be open to suggestions on how to best evaluate the proposals.

A question was asked about available funding for the program.
The reply was that during fiscal year 2005 $200,000 was allocated.  This amount is also in the budget for fiscal year 2006 and 2007 making the total amount allocated $600,000. Subtracting the two projects that received funding last year leaves a balance of approximately $300,000 until the next expected infusion of funds on July 1, 2006.  It was stated they we are waiting for the agreements from the University of Delaware to finalize the prior awards.  It was noted that if funds are not awarded during a fiscal year we can request them to be carried over to the next year until the available funds are depleted.
It was stated that the meeting of the Clean Energy Partnership Board last year was to define the organization and to set up guide lines.  Voting on the projects was conducted by e-mail.
The Board agreed that more marketing needed to be done to make people aware of the available funding.  It was stated that the Delaware Economic Development Office, (DEDO), did do a press release announcing the available funding.  Our office did receive positive feedback from the release.

A question was asked if the proposal had to be working in conjunction with a university and the answer is yes.  There has to be a university partnership.
A question was asked if there was significant research being conducted at Delaware State University and the reply was that there are projects underway working with corporate sponsors.  It was noted that one project being conducted was working with Ion Power.
It was stated that program was created to promote and improve Delaware’s economy.  It was created to keep the technology and benefits of the research in Delaware.  It was also created to form partnerships inside and outside of Delaware. 

It was asked how would Delaware benefit from the research partnerships.  It was stated that from an economic standpoint, the research increases research and development, which would, in the long run, benefit Delaware.  A comment was made that the goal of the initiative is to increase economic development in Delaware.
The University of Delaware proposal, “Process Optimization for Improved Performance of CulnGaSe2 Thin Film Solar Cell Modules on a Polymer Web”, was the first project discussed.  It was stated that the benefits to the State were unclear and we need clarification of where manufacturing of the product would be, where do they stand on their IPO and what additional sources of funding do they have.
It was stated that the 1st round of funding was developed in the interest of research and development and the board now has the opportunity to enhance the guidelines to include specific measures on how the project will benefit Delaware.
It was concluded that more information is need from the University of Delaware proposal before a decision could be made on awarding them a grant.  The board agreed that they need to know what kind of commitment they would make to Delaware.  It was decided that when DEDO receives the responses, the information could be e-mailed to the board for their response.  The board agreed that they would need to know about the company’s financial standing and their commitment to Delaware.  Once that information is obtained, it was felt that the board would be able to make a decision quickly.  
A question was asked about DEDO’s commitment to future R & D funding.  It was stated that it was not intended to be funded year after year.  It was stated that companies such as W.L. Gore can afford R & D and that we should be looking to encourage other companies to participate.
In regard to the proposals that were working in conjunction with W.L. Gore, it was agreed to fund the proposals but significant documentation of progress over the initial work plan was needed before a final decision could be made.  It was stated that if the project was going in a new path then the board would be willing to grant the award.  It was agreed that a report of progress from Phase 1 would fulfill this need. 
It was stated that the board could make approval of the award contingent on the technical progress report.  It was agreed that the report needs to demonstrate the work accomplished under Phase 1 and if this could not be demonstrated an explanation would be required.  It was agreed that if the work was simply a continuation of Phase 1 the award would not be granted; the award would be granted based on the work accomplished. 
It was stated that the guidelines would be updated and another round of funding could be launched, possibly by June 1, 2006.  It was once again stated that we need to do a better job of getting the word out so that more proposals could be received.
The board was asked to move on to consideration of the 3rd proposal which was also from W.L. Gore.  The board stated that it had the same concerns as before-it was noted that this proposal seem to be a continuation of a prior proposal that received funding.  The board agreed that more information was needed before a final decision was made.  The information needed would be the same as for the 2nd proposal which was also from W.L. Gore. 
The discussion moved to how to get the word out about the Clean Energy Partnership Awards.  It was concluded that the next announcement regarding funding would target a larger market.
In conclusion, it was decided that more information was needed from each proposal before a decision to fund could be made.  It was stated that once the information was obtained it would be forwarded to the board members via e-mail and that a decision on funding could be made by e-mail as well.

The minutes of this meeting will be compiled and reviewed before being disbursed to the board members. 

ADJOURNMENT:  The meeting was adjourned at 9:51 A.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Veronica Richardson, Secretary

